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The meeting was called to order at 3.15 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 91: UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: EQUALITY, DEVELOPMENT AND PEACE 
(continued) (A/38/203) 

(a) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE SECOND HALF OF THE UNITED 
NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: REPORTS OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 
(A/38/146) 

(b) PREPARATIONS FOR THE WORLD CONFERENCE TO REVIEW AND APPRAISE THE ACHIEVEMENTS 
OF THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN (continued) (A.C.3/38/2 and Add.l) 

(c) INTERNATIONAL RESEARCH AND TRAINING INSTITUTE FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF WOMEN: 
REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/406) 

(d) VOLUNTARY FUND FOR THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/530) 

AGENDA ITEM 92: ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN 
(continued) 

(a) REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN 
(continued) (A/38/45; A/C.3/38/7) 

(b) STATUS OF THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION 
AGAINST WOMEN: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/378) 

1. Mrs. NERARD (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the practical 
steps taken by the United Nations to eliminate all forms of discrimination against 
women had led to increased efforts at the national, regional and international 
levels to promote greater participation by women in economic, social and cultural 
life and in the struggle of peoples for peace and security. 

2. Ratification of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Discrimination against Women b~ the Supreme Soviet of the Byelorussian SSR had not 
necessitated the draf~ing and enactment of new legislation because all the 
provisions of the Convention were already in force. The principle of equality 
between men and women in all aspects of social life was embodied in article 33 of 
the Constitution. Since the start of the United Nations Decade for Women, the 
Byelorussian Government had adopted a plan to improve socio-economic working and 
living conditions for, women and to assist in the education of children, and had 
called upon all ministries and institutions to formulate similar measures. 
Workers' collectives were also obliged by law to apply such measures. Their 
implementation was monitored by standing committees of deputies responsible for 
matters relating to work and living conditions for women, and for the protection of 
mother's and children's interests. Between 1976 and 1980, additional benefits 
conferred on Byelorussian women included the granting of paid leave to care for 
sick children, state aid for persons handicapped since childhood had increased and 
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more funds had been appropriated for the maintenance of maternity units and 
children's hospitals. Women workers in the chemical, textile and light industries, 
as well as those in the service sector, where women comprised 70 per cent of the 
labour force, had also been granted additional bonuses. 

3. For the second half of the United Nations Decade for Women, the plan provided a 
whole series of measures to improve the material position of families with children, 
to grant mothers more free time and to increase allowances for single mothers. 
Since 1982 interest-free loans had been made available to young parents to enable 
them to raise their standard of living and hire domestic help. 

4. In the Byelorussian SSR, women comprised 50 per cent of the total number of 
workers and employees, and 54.5 per cent of specialists with higher education 
credentials. They played a predominant role in such vital sectors as health, social 
security and public education. They participated in public life - almost half the 
deputies in local State organs and more than 37 per cent of the deputies in the 
Supreme Soviet of the Byelorussian SSR were women. Ninety-three per cent of 
Byelorussian women were working or studying. The State granted them various 
benefits aimed at safeguarding the health of mother and child. The Byelorussian SSR 
had 4,000 pre-school institutions, providing care for more than half a million 
children. The objectives of the Government were to improve working conditions for 
women workers in rural areas in particular, to enhance the role of the family, 
especially fathers, i~ the education of children, to prepare young people for family 
and married lifeJ and to strengthen family relations and raise the birth rate. 

5. In common with women throughout the world, Byelorussian women were deeply 
concerned about the serious international situation. They resolutely condemned 
imperialist acts of aggression, particularly those of the United States, against 
peoples in the Middle East, Africa, Asia, Latin America and the Caribbean. Scarred 
by the memory of a tragic war, they considered the struggle for peace to be 
inseparable from the efforts to achieve social progress and a happy life. 

6. With regard to the inclusion of the question of peace in the main objectives of 
the United Nations Decade for Women, her delegation suppor~ed the draft agenda 
proposed for the 1985 Conference. Her delegation also agreed with those 
representatives who had requested the inclusion in the agenda of questions relating 
to the participation of women in the struggle to strengthen international peace and 
security against colonialism, racism and all forms of racial discrimination, foreign 
aggression, occupation and all forms of foreign domination. 

7. Mr. VOICU (Romania) said that his delegation wished to reaffirm the importance 
which it attached to the implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second 
Half of the United Nations Decade for WomenJ its objectives would contribute to the 
improvement of the status of women throughout the world. The implementation of 
provisions concerning the adverse effects of inequitable world economic relations on 
the role of women in the development process, the need for a new international 
economic order, and the integration of women in the general development of society 
were of particular interest. His delegation reaffirmed its support for the 
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implementation of the Declaration on the Participation of Women in Promoting 
International Peace and Co-operation. 

8. Women were in the vanguard of the world struggle to eliminate the nuclear 
threat and to secure a world of peace without arms and without war where they could 
raise and educate their children in peace and in which all men could fully enjoy the 
benefits of civilization. The worsening of the international situation necessitated 
even greater efforts to mobilize all progressive social forces and to strengthen 
solidarity and joint action at the national and international levels. Women had a 
decisive role to play in bringing about a return to and pursuit of a policy of 
detente and co-operation, independence and peace. They should also contribute to 
the peaceful settlement of international disputes and to the establishment of a new 
international economic order. They should participate directly in endeavours to 
settle conflicts and relieve tension, end the arms race and bring about general 
disarmament, eliminate underdevelopment and promote the infusion of democratic 
principles into international relations. 

9. Romanian women were committed to active participation, in concert with 
progressive forces throughout the world in the struggle to promote the fundamental 
and inalienable right of all peoples to life, peace and freedom. Half the 
18 million signatures to the appeal for peace transmitted by Romania to the United 
Nations in 1982 were those of women. The Romanian National Council for Women 
maintained relations of friendship and solidarity with women's organizations all 
over the world. 

10. He considered that the establishment of improved material and societal living 
conditions gave women the real possibility of fulfilling their vocation, namely, to 
contribute actively to the economic, social and political life of each country as 
part of the struggle of peoples to promote and exercise their fundamental rights to 
peace, development and a free and independent existence. In that connection, his 
delegation wished to reiterate the importance of applying the recommendation adopted 
by the 1980 WOrld Conference to ensure that girls and women in general were given 
access to all forms of education by providing the necessary material conditions for 
the exercise of that basic right. He noted with keen interest that, in paragraph 40 
of document A/CONF.ll6/PC/9, a direct link was established between the International 
Youth Year and the problems of girls and women and stress was laid on the necessity 
that "their special needs should be a priority issue at the Conference" in 1985. It 
was to be hoped that that idea would be adequately carried out in practice. 

11. His delegation also continued to support the implementation of the resolution 
adopted by the Copenhagen World Conference on improving the activities of the 
Commission on the Status of Women. The report submitted by that Commission 
(A/CONF.ll6/PC/9) contained important recommendations on the regional meetings to be 
organized in 1984. He expressed the hope that at the five regional meetings on 
International Youth Year due account would be taken of the experience acquired. 

12. His delegation welcomed the entry into force of the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, which had been signed by 
90 States and ratified by 50 others. His country had been actively involved in the 
drafting of that Convention and had been one of the first States to ratify it. 
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Further efforts should be made, however, to make it universal in scope and to ensure 
the implementation of and compliance with its provisions. The Committee on the 
Elimination of Discrimination against Women should be in the vanguard of that effort. 

13. His delegation considered that the recommendations to be submitted by the Third 
Committee to the General Assembly would be very significant in promoting 
international co-operation and in solving the political, economic, social and 
cultural problems relating to the status of women. 

14. Ms. QOANE (Lesotho) said that her delegation also commended the work done by 
the Commission on the Status of Women and was pleased that it adopted its decisions 
by consensus, as stated in paragraph 2 of General Assembly resolution 37/60. That 
was a clear demonstration that the issues of concern to women were a bond 
transcending all barriers impeding the establishment of good international relations 
and a common solution to the problems of mankind. It was to be hoped that that 
spirit of consensus would prevail until 1985. 

15. It was not necessary to replace the instruments adopted in 1975 and 1980 by any 
new plans or programmes of action, instead, priorities should be defined and the 
most crucial areas for consideration should be identified. At the same time, it was 
essential to pinpoint the measures to be taken and to provide specific guidelines 
with a view to establishing a new set of practical goals designed to consolidate the 
progress made and to 3peed up women's advancement in all aspects of political, 
social, cultural and economic life. Her delegation was therefore in favour of the 
draft agenda of the Conference, which would be helpful in attaining those goals, and 
hoped that the General Assembly would adopt it. 

16. With regard to the genuine concerns of some delegations to see some issues 
included in the draft agenda, her delegation observed that the Second World 
Conference to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, which had been held only 
recently, had adopted a programme of action for the total elimination of those 
inhumane practices in order to alleviate the sufferings of the victims and, in 
particular, the victims of apartheid. The 1985 Conference should address the 
practical measures to be taken to improve the status of wo~en who were victims of 
racism and racial discrimination. It would be unfair to those women if the meeting 
were to confine itself to exploiting their situation in order to fuel political 
jousting of no practical value. Those women were depending on the 1985 Conference 
to improve their status and were expecting those participating on their behalf to 
faithfully convey their aspirations. 

17. Her delegation noted with interest the document on the implementation of the 
Programme of Action for the Second Half of the United Nations Decade for Women 
(A/38/146), which highlighted some measures undertaken by intergovernmental and 
non-governmental organizations to implement the recommendations of the Programme of 
Action. The interest shown by those organizations in the preparations for the 1985 
World Conference was encouraging and her delegation hoped that they would continue 
to be involved in the preparatory work to be undertaken at the regional, subregional 
and national levels. 
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18. Her delegation was also pleased to learn about the regional preparations 
already scheduled for 1984. Africans were anxiously awaiting the African regional 
preparatory meeting, which would be an opportunity to strengthen national policies 
and programmes. The preparations in Africa should be pursued within the framework 
of the Lagos Plan of Action, which should serve as a guide for African Governments 
in the formulation of their individual national plans of actions based on different 
cultural, social, economic and political factors. 

19. Her country was one of the least developed countries, where 90 per cent of the 
population lived in rural areas and depended on subsistence farming. More than 
60 per cent of the male labour force left home for long periods of time to work in 
neighbouring countries, leaving the women alone at home to assume their 
responsibilities as mothers and heads of household. Improving their condition was a 
priority task of her Government, which had formulated a five-year development plan 
to that end. 

20. With regard to the questionnaires on the implementation of the Plan of Action 
which had recently been distributed to Governments, her delegation was heartened to 
hear that assistance might be possible for those Governments which had encountered 
difficulties in completing the questionnaires. Her country would indeed require 
that type of assistance. 

21. Mrs. ENRIQUEZ (Nicaragua) said that women's place in society was related to the 
economic, political and social situation of their countries and that women's 
struggle for equality could not be dissociated from the struggle of people for peace 
and development. Nicaraguan women had learned that truth through personal 
experience. 

22. Until the victory of the Sandinist revolution, women had been subject to dual 
exploitation under a regime which oppressed them, relegated them to stereotyped 
roles and condemned them to underdevelopment. It was through their gradual 
association with the struggles of the Nicaraguan people - the struggle against the 
Spanish conquistadors during the colonial era, a struggle against the Yankee 
imperialists during the nineteenth and twentieth centuries and, especially, the 
struggle against the Somoza dictatorship during the long years of combat of the 
Sandinist National Liberation Front - that women had become fully conscious of their 
capabilities. They did not merely say that they were the equals of men; they proved 
it on the battlefield. Moreover, that equality had been fully recognized by the 
Sandinist National Liberation Front which had made the total emancipation of women 
one of its goals. 

23. The year 1977 had seen the formation in Nicaragua of an organization which had 
played a crucial role in the life of Nicaraguan women. It was the Asociacion de las 
mujeres nicaraguenses ante la problematica nacional, AMPRONAC (Association of 
Nicaraguan Women on National Problems), which later became AMNLAE, Asociacion de las 
mujeres nicaraguenses "Luiza Amanda Espinoza" (the "Luiza Amanda Espinoza" 
Nicaraguan Women's Association). That organization, originally intended to bring 
together women from various sectors of Nicaraguan society in the struggle against 
the Somoza dictatorship, had subsequently become the principal group speaking for 
the aspirations of women in Nicaragua. Among its activities, it had established a 

I . .. 



A/C.3/38/SR.36 
English 
Page 7 

(Mrs. Enriquez, Nicaragua) 

legal office with the specific task of protecting women's rights, and it also 
endeavoured to shape women's political and ideological consciousness, to develop 
their technical skills and to raise their level of culture, thus fighting a 
veritable battle against ignorance, which had already been begun with the national 
literacy campaign. In the field of health, the People's Health Days had provided 
women affiliated to AMNLAE with an opportunity of becoming more involved in the 
community. In 1982, 80 per cent of the members of the Health Brigades had been 
women. Within the revolutionary Government itself, the Office for Women saw to it 
that women were fully integrated into the plans and programmes for national 
reconstruction. 

24. Four years after the victory of the Sandinist People's Revolution, the 
advancement of Nicaraguan women could be seen in their constantly increasing 
participation in various tasks of national reconstruction, the increase in the 
number of facilities for women (development centres, services for children in rural 
areas, canteens) and by the acceptance of the principle that family responsibilities 
should be shared equally by men and women. The latter principle had been reflected 
in the Law governing the relations between mothers, fathers and children which 
replaced the Law on parental authority, and in the Law on food, which had introduced 
the notion of solidarity and economic, emotional and moral support among members of 
the family. The organized participation of Nicaraguan women in building their 
country had won them the solidarity of thousands of women throughout the world. 

25. All the problems were far from being solved, and many of the achievements of 
the Sandinist People's Revolution would not have been possible without the 
contribution of the international community. In that regard, her delegation felt 
some concern at the proposed phasing out, at the end of the Decade, of the Voluntary 
Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women. Like most developing countries, 
Nicaragua today was experiencing one of its most serious economic crises since the 
1930s, in addition to the aggression of every kind, economic, political and 
military, directed against her country by imperialist forces. In such 
circumstances, there was a greater need than ever to integrate women into 
development, and it was in that area that the Voluntary Fund was taking and should 
continue to take, effective action. For the same reasons, her delegation welcomed 
the opening in the Dominican Republic on 11 August 1983 of the International 
Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women, and it hoped that a 
liaison office would be set up at United Nations Headquarters, so as to facilitate 
the implementation of the Institute's programme of work. 

26. It was easier to destroy the structures of oppression than to change 
attitudes. Nevertheless, that was the purpose of the Decade, and it was against 
that background that Nicaragua viewed the assessment in 1985 of the results of the 
Decade. 

27. Her delegation fully endorsed the content of the report submitted by the 
Commission on the Status of Women, acting as the preparatory body for the 1985 World 
Conference. It regretted, however, that the questions of the effects of apartheid 
on women in southern Africa and of the situation of Palestinian women in the 
occupied Arab territories had not been included in the agenda of the Conference. 
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28. For the women of Nicaragua, freedom was not a giftJ it had to be won and 
defended. That was why there were so many women in the Sandinist People's Militia, 
in the regular forces of the Sandinist People's Army and even in the ranks of the 
Sandinist Police. That was also why Nicaraguan women were prepared to perform their 
military service as volunteers. 

29. Nicaraguan women were in fact defending the successes achieved at great cost by 
the Sandinist People's Revolution, namely, the fact that millions of people now had 
access to medical care, thousands of children were enrolled in schools and thousands 
of families had received titles to property through the agrarian reform. She 
requested the members of the international community to join their voices with that 
of an entire people which called for peace in Central America. 

30. Mr. Chavanaviraj (Thailand) took the chair. 

31. Mrs. GOLDET (France) said that much had been done in the past eight years to 
give women their rightful place in society. Her delegation noted with satisfaction, 
in particular, that the number of ratifications of the Convention on the Elimination 
of All Forms of Discrimination against Women was increasing rapidly. It also 
welcomed the work of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against 
Women, the adoption by the Economic and Social Council of resolution 1983/27, which 
provided for a procedure for examining cases of violations of womens' rights, and 
the establishment of the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women, 
which made it possible to provide assistance to the most deprived women. France was 
also following with interest the work of the International Research and Training 
Institute for the Advancement of Women, one of whose tasks was to prepare statistics 
relating to the status of women, which would be included in the basic documentation 
for the 1985 World Conference. 

32. That Conference would have the task of making an assessment of the Decade, 
particularly in the areas of great concern to women, namely, health, education and 
employment. Her delegation was gratified that the Commission on the Status of 
Women, the preparatory body for the Conference, had decided to approach its work in 
a spirit of co-operation, as could be seen from the consensus adoption of the 
provisional agenda of the Conference, which seemed to reflect the hopes of all 
women. The Conference ought to be devoted to the problems of women in all 
societies, without ignoring crisis situations in which women had to face special 
difficulties simply because they were women. 

33. Her delegation also hoped that, at Nairobi, as in earlier years at Mexico City 
and Copenhagen, the women's movements thanks to which the appeal of women of all 
countries had, for the first time, been heard, would have the opportunity of voicing 
their opinions parallel to the World Conference. Those movements should be closely 
associated - as would be the case in France on the initiative of the French 
Government - with the reply to the questionnaire that had been sent to Governments 
in anticipation of the World Conference, as well as in the preparations for the 
Conference. In France, a body composed of various associations, for which she 
herself provided leadership, had already been set up for that purpose in the 
Ministry of Women's Rights. 
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34. Since the start of the Decade, France had been pursuing a policy aimed at 
ensuring the equality of women in society. For two and a half years, the planned 
development of that policy, promoted by the Ministry of Women's Rights, had been 
stepped up, particularly with regard to equality of working conditions and pay. For 
the first time in France, there was a law defining the very notion of equal pay for 
equal work and recognizing that women had the right to stand up against the abuses 
they suffered at their workplaces. An information campaign on the new rights of 
women had been launched on the radio, on television and in places of employment. 

35. However, it was not enough to create a legal framework. The important thing 
was to change attitudes and that could come only as the result of constant vigilance 
on the part of women. In that respect, the machinery established by the United 
Nations - the Commission on the Status of Women, the Voluntary Fund, the 
International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women and the 
Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women - had a fundamental 
role to play in ensuring that the movement to help women which was just beginning 
would continue beyond the end of the Decade. 

36. Ms. ZOGRAFOU (Greece) said that the World Conference of the International 
Women's Year had alerted public opinion, Governments and pressure groups all over 
the world to the role of women in human progress and the socio-economic development 
of societies, while the World Conference of the United Nations Decade for Women had 
underlined more precisely the need for concrete action at the national and 
international levels to increase the participation of women in the life of society 
and had adopted a programme of action which would serve as a basis for the work of 
the World Conference to Review and Appraise the Achievements of the United Nations 
Decade for WOmenJ the 1985 World Conference would also have to decide the course to 
be followed after the Decade, basing its decision on action-oriented strategies. 

37. In conformity with article 4 of the Greek Constitution of 1975, her Goverment 
was trying to ensure the full equality of men and women in all spheres of life. To 
that end, it had formulated guidelines and adopted legislative and administrative 
measures, including the establishment of a Council for the Equality of the Sexes, 
directly responsible to the Prime Minister, the creation of a post of special 
adviser to the Prime Minister on women's issues, the revision of family law, which 
had been too unfavourable to women, the introduction of civil marriage, the granting 
of pensions to women farmers, the granting of loans from the Agricultural Bank of 
Greece to women in rural areas, the establishment of Equality Committees at 
prefectural level and the appointment of women to decision-making posts. 

38. After carrying out a comprehensive review of its legislation, her country had 
signed the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against 
WOmen, which it considered to be a most important instrument, in March 1982 and had 
ratified it in June 1983. She was pleased to note that 52 countries had already 
ratified or acceded to the Convention and hoped that many more would quickly follow 
their example. 

39. Greece was actively participating in preparatory meetings for the 1985 World 
Conference at the national, subregional, regional and international levels. The 
Commission on the Status of Women, operating as the preparatory body, had stressed 
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the importance of regional meetings in that connection (A/CONF.ll6/PC/9). While 
recognizing that regional meetings enabled peoples of the same region with the same 
traditions and attitudes to discuss their common problems, her delegation wished to 
point out that the situation of women could differ within the same region because of 
different economic and social structures. For that reason it felt that subregional 
meetings should also be included in preparations for the Conference. She observed 
in that connection that the Mediterranean Women's Studies Institute, established in 
1980, was to convene at Delphi in April 1984, under the auspices of the Greek 
Council on Equality, a symposium which would be devoted to the employment, health 
and education of migrant women and whose results would be communicated to the 1985 
World Conference. The Mediterranean countries, which were very interested in the 
reasons for migration and the conditions for the repatriation of migrants and their 
reintegration in their own country, believed that the question of migrant women 
should occupy a prominent place in the agenda of the Conference. 

40. The Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women had achieved 
impressive results. Her delegation commended the Consultative Committee of the Fund 
for its efforts to involve women widely in its activities and thanked the 
Secretary-General for resolving the problem of the Fund's administration by his 
prompt action to create an "implementation unit". 

41. Lastly, her deiegation wished to congratulate the International Research and 
Training Institute for the Advancement of Women on the activities and programmes it 
was undertaking for the full integration of women into development. Greece was 
co-operating closely with INSTRAW in the successful implementation of its programmes 
and projects through the Greek expert .on the Institute's Board of Trustees. 

42. Miss HUBAISHI (Democratic Yemen) said that the United Nations had played a 
large part in promoting the cause of women, as evidenced by the observance of the 
International Women's Year in 1975, followed by the launching of the United Nations 
Decade for Women, and finally the adoption by the General Assembly of the Convention 
on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. 

43. Women represented half of the world's population but were underrepresented in 
the economic and social life of countries. Only by recognizing their rights in all 
spheres would it be possible to establish a new international economic order. In 
order to achieve the aims of the Decade, which the 1980 World Conference had already 
helped to promote, it was important that women should participate in 
decision-making. The 1985 Conference would make it possible to appraise the 
progress achieved in the intervening years and decide the course to be followed in 
the advancement of women beyond 1985. 

44. Since the United Nations Decade for Women was approaching its end, it was 
appropriate to mention what her country had done to improve the status of its 
women. During the colonial period, women had been confined to the family and to 
agricultural work, but since the 1963 revolution they could take part in the life of 
the nation in the same way as men. 
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45. Legislation also aimed to put an end to discrimination against women: for 
example, article 35 of the new 1970 Constitution provided for the equality of rights 
of men and women in all spheres, and the Family Law of 1974 had recognized the role 
of women in the family for the first time. In the field of employment, the law 
reinforced equality of opportunity and pay for women, and article 39 set the working 
day at six hours for pregnant women and seven hours for nursing mothers, in 
addition, article 81 stipulated that women could not perform arduous or dangerous 
work. 

46. Women now occupied responsible posts in diplomacy, teaching and the liberal 
professions, they had the right to vote and were members of various assemblies. 
Nurseries and day-care centres had been established to ease the task of working 
women. In addition, literacy programmes made very extensive provision for women. 
It should be added that her country's women were participating in the campaign to 
preserve peace and to secure detente and disarmament. 

47. Democratic Yemen, which had set up a national preparatory committee for the 
1985 World Conference, believed that the Conference should concern itself 
particularly with women who were living under the apartheid regime and in the 
occupied territories of Palestine and Namibia and should include that question in 
its agenda. 

48. The Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women should, in her 
delegation's view, continue its activities beyond the end of the Decade and finance 
projects in developing countries. 

49. Mrs. AMHA (Ethiopia) said she was particularly pleased to note the key role 
played by women in the Third Committee. The accomplishments recorded in the reports 
on the items under consideration, as well as the debate in the Committee, showed 
that the international community was indeed resolved to redress an age-old inequity, 
namely, discrimination based on sex and the exploitation of women, despite the 
pivotal role they played in the growth and development of the child. The question 
thus went beyond a simple demand for equal opportunities, it was a question of the 
emancipation of mankind from the fetters of prejudice and obsolete cultural, legal 
and traditional values. 

50. One of the major achievements of the United Nations Decade for Women was the 
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, a vital 
international instrument in the struggle for equality, development and peace, which 
Ethiopia had signed and ratified. Her country hoped that many others would follow 
its example as soon as possible. 

51. The Declaration on the Participation of Women in Promoting International Peace 
and Co-operation (General Assembly resolution 37/63) was the logical follow-up to 
the provisions contained in Article 3 of the Charter and in the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. It aimed not only at 
ensuring for women their rightful place in society but also at defining their role 
in the struggle for peace. 
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52. The many projects financed from the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations 
Decade for Women had been extremely useful in supplementing the national efforts of 
developing countries. The Fund should therefore continue its work beyond the 
conclusion of the Decade. Her delegation wished to express its sincere appreciation 
to those who had contributed to the Fund and hoped that contributions would continue 
to be forthcoming and generous. 

53. Ethiopia attached particular importance to the World Conference to Review and 
Appraise the Achievements of the United Nations Decade for Women to be held in 1985, 
preparations for which were proceeding in a satisfactory manner. It was 
particularly pleased to note that Nairobi had been chosen as the venue for the 
meeting, not only because African women had suffered under the yoke of colonialism 
and racism but also because often she was still subjected to outmoded cultural and 
traditional values, while bearing a disproportionate share .of the burden of home and 
family. 

54. The condition of women in southern Africa was even worse. The scourge of 
apartheid in Namibia and South Africa made it imperative for the 1985 World 
Conference to pay particular attention to the situation of women in those 
territories. While the provisional agenda of the Conference provided a reasonable 
framework for discussions, due priority should be given to the problems and needs of 
women in developing·countries and especially of women in the least developed among 
them. 

55. Since the upsurge of the popular revolution, the Ethiopian Government had taken 
measures to ensure the full participation of women in nation building. Women in 
rural areas, irrespective of ethnic origin, were enjoying the same rights as men to 
land and property. They participated actively in the development of various types 
of co-operatives and cottage industries. 

56. Ethiopian women were organized, at the district, regional and national levels, 
into voluntary associations which were mainly engaged in raising the political and 
social awareness of women, as well as their productive capacity. The programme of 
action of the Revolutionary Ethiopian Women's Association (REWA), with a current 
membership of 5 million, sought to fully integrate women in national development 
efforts and to prepare them to make their due contribution to world peace and 
security. The Association offered its members free lessons in home economics, 
modern midwifery, child care and primary health as well as training in handicraft. 
Women had equal opportunities of employment with men, and the burden of working 
mothers was being simplified by the increasing number of day care centres. 
Ethiopian women were actively and enthusiastically participating in the 
implemenetation of the country's development programme. 

57. They were also actively participating in activities related to the Decade for 
Women and the preparation of the 1985 World Conference. Under the auspices of REWA, 
they were making significant efforts to exchange experiences with other associations 
and organizations in Africa and elsewhere. 

58. Ethiopia would continue strongly to support and to work at all levels for the 
implementation of the Programme of Action for the Second Half of the United Nations 
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Decade for Women. She was confident that the 1985 World Conference would lead to a 
useful exchange of views and would adopt a strategy for achieving further progress 
in the post-Decade period. 

59. Mr. TROUVEROY (Belgium) said that his country supported the Preparatory Body's 
recommendations on the themes, sub-themes and agenda of the Conference, since they 
could help to solve the political, social, economic and cultural problems facing 
women. His delegation approved all the documentation planned for the Conference but 
was particularly interested in the draft study on the status of women for the period 
up to the year 2000. 

60. Belgium hoped that the Economic Commission for Europe could participate in the 
preparations for the Conference, in particular by finding the resources needed for 
holding in 1984 the proposed seminar on the economic role of women in the ECE region 
and by completing the project for the compilation of statistics and the development 
of indicators in the situation of women. 

61. With regard to the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women, he 
announced the formation in Belgium of a Fund Committee for contributions from 
non-governmental organizations to collect funds from private sources, which had the 
moral and material support of the Belgian authorities. 

62. As to implementation of the World Programme, mention could be made of General 
Assembly resolution 36/235 B concering the employment of women in the Secretariat of 
the United Nations and in the specialized agencies. At the national level, the 
Belgian Advisory Commission on the Status of Women would, in keeping with the wishes 
of the United Nations Secretariat, furnish information on progress made in the 
implementation of the Programme of Action and the obstacles encountered. Because of 
the particular concern in Belgium about the problem of violence in the family, 
centres for ill-treated women had been created under the auspices of 
non-governmental organizations. Moreover, in pursuance of Economic and Social 
Council resolution 1982/200, the Advisory Commission would prepare a study for the 
1985 Conference on the exploitation of prostitution, and more particularly the 
prostitution of minors. 

63. Also worth mentioning was the fact that Belgium's lower house had passed a bill 
to strengthen existing legislation on rapeJ the bill was currently before the 
Senate. In spite of the economic crisis, the Government had taken measures to 
reduce unemployment, which was particularly hard on women. Belgium had also 
~ntroduced legislation on part-time work and leave of absence for personal or family 
reasons to spread employment better and to facilitate a better sharing of domestic 
and occupational tasks and responsibilities between men and women. 

64. The mere existence of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Discrimination against Women had encouraged proposals for the adaptation of domestic 
legislation. A Government bill for the modification of the family code had for 
example been tabled in Parliament along with several proposals on the equality of 
parents in the passing on of the family name. Since ratification procedures were 
nearing completion, his delegation hoped that the instruments of ratification of the 
Convention would shortly be deposited. 

I ... 



A/C.3/38/SR.36 
English 
Page 14 

65. Mr. JEMAIL (Tunisia) said that the conferences and meetings held in connection 
with the United Nations Decade for Women had achieved their objective, which was to 
draw the attention of numerous intergovernmental and governmental organizations to 
the many different obstacles which continued to prevent women from participating 
fully in social life and in the determination of their own future. Although little 
tangible progress had been made in other areas, the Decade had stimulated a movement 
which would eventually overcome age-old attitudes. The work of the Research and 
Training Institute for the Advancement of Women could only reinforce the action of 
intergovernmental, governmental and non-governmental organizations for the promotion 
of equality between the sexes, the integration of women in development and in the 
participation of women in the maintenance of peace. The vast activity undertaken by 
the United Nations in behalf of women could not succeed, however, unless all members 
of the international community strongly supported enhanced opportunities for women 
and the guarantee of their rights. Priority must be given to ~he women of the most 
underprivileged countries where conditions of hygiene, health, food and education 
did not yet reach what was considered the bare minimum. Nor must one forget the 
women victims of apartheid or the refugee women, who, lacking a state to guarantee 
their most elementary rights, were suffering every kind of humiliation the most 
striking example being that of the Palestinian women whom Zionist aggression had 
pursued even into countries where they thought they had found refuge. 

66. Tunisia, which had signed but not yet ratified the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, had since its independence 
attached great importance to improving the condition of its women. To measure the 
progress achieved, it must be remembered that, in the ancestral family of Moslem 
Tunisia, rsponsibilities had been divided between men and women and were not assumed 
jointly. Women had been responsible for the home, which she only left veiled or 
escorted, she was allowed the least possible contact with the outside world. Being 
completely absorbed in her family tasks, she had neither the time nor the desire to 
participate in public life - an area reserved for men - for which her education had 
not prepared her. Girls were rarely permitted to attend school and certainly never 
any school above the primary level. They had to learn household duties while 
awaiting marriage. Married women lived under the constant threat of repudiation, a 
privilege that husbands used and abused. Rural women led an even harder life with 
work in the fields added to household duties. 

67. Although voices had been raised to draw attention to the situation of Tunisian 
women since the 1930s, it was independence which had brought the most radical 
changes in the status of women. On 13 April 1956 President Bourguiba had 
promulgated the Personal Status Code introducing three basic reforms. Marriage 
could no longer take place without the explicit consent of the woman, even if a 
minor) polygamy was prohibited, as was annulment by repudiation which was replaced 
by judicial divorce at the request of one or both spouses. 

68. In 1957 Tunisian women had been given the right to vote and the other political 
rights of men. They were participating actively in elections and in the political 
life of the country. There were several women deputies in parliament. The new 
Ministry of the Family and Promotion of Women would be headed by a womenJ and a 
woman had just been appointed Secretary of State to the Minister of Public Health. 
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69. The policy of birth control introduced by the Government simultaneously with 
the creation of 350 family-planning centres had given a great many women more 
freedom to study and to hold jobs by enabling them to limit their pregnancies. 

70. As a result of the policy of generalized schooling, which had led to a great 
increase in the number of educational establishments throughout the country, more 
and more Tunisian women were employed with most diverse occupations. 

71. These spectacular changes in the status of women had been made without major 
incident and the credit for that belonged largely to the National Women's Union, 
which had devoted itself untiringly to modification of the traditional attitudes of 
men and women. The introduction of co-education, which allowed boys and girls to 
grow up together in a spirit of harmony, had also helped greatly. 

72. The experience of Tunisia showed that it was the responsibility of States not 
only to promulgate laws guaranteeing equality between the sexes but also to 
establish the necessary infrastructure in order to ensure their implementation. 
Women must then make the necessary effort to attain responsible posts and to claim 
their rights without thereby provoking a sterile confrontation with men. 

73. The United Nations continued to be the ideal framework for an exchange of 
information and a source of inspiration to States. 

74. Mr. NGUYEN LUONG (Viet Nam) approved, on the whole, the provisional agenda of 
the World Conference to Review and Appraise the Achievements of the United Nations 
Decade for Women (A/CONF.ll6/PC/9). He would nevertheless have preferred the 1985 
Conference to have given priority to the participation of women in the maintenance 
of peace and hoped that the Declaration on the Participation of Women in Promoting 
International Peace and Co-operation would give momentum to a concerted effort by 
women to remove the dangers of war. Peace was the primary condition for the 
development of peoples and therefore for the improvement of the lot of women and for 
the preservation of human life, which women gave to the planet. It had become all 
the more urgent to safeguard peace when the forces of imperialism were seeking to 
accelerate the arms race and were thereby threatening hum~nity with nuclear war. 
Women had understood that perfectly and it was for that reason that millions of 
women in all countries of the world were opposing the dangerous idea of limited 
nuclear war and the deployment of new nuclear missiles, in particular in Western 
Europe. 

75. When the forces of imperialism were seeking through their policies of armed 
intervention and terrorist intimidation to preserve the last bastions of colonialism 
and to reconquer the positions and resources which they considered they had lost 
during the process of national liberation, it was absolutely essential for the 1985 
world conference to concern itself with the women struggling for national liberation 
and self-determination, which also meant their own liberation as women, and for the 
defence of the sovereignty of their countries, which also meant defence of the gains 
which had been made in the advancement of women. In that connection, the women of 
Palestine, Namibia, South Africa, the front-line States in southern Africa, and 
Central America were making an important contribution to the achievement of the 
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objectives of the Decade. Particularly deserving of the respect and solidarity of 
all peace- and justice-loving women were the women of Kampuchea who had liberated 
themselves five years earlier from the genocide regime of Pol Pot, which had caused 
them so much suffering, and who were contributing to the reconstruction of their 
country by their enthusiastic participation in its political life and its social and 
economic development, while struggling against the attempts of the hegemonists to 
reimpose a criminal government on it. 

76. The 1985 World Conference should identify measures to promote the rapid 
integration of women in development. Without the participation of women, the 
developing countries would not be able quickly to remedy the backward state of the1r 
economies, which was a legacy of colonialism and from which women had suffered the 
most. Moreover, it seemed that, even in certain developing countries, there were 
st1ll obstacles to the full participation of women in political and economic 
affairs. Consequently, there was clearly a need for radical economic and social 
changes in every country as well as the establishment of a new international 
economic order. Women, who were aware of their interests and who, by their very 
nature, tended to be fair, would be the best suited to receive and promote such 
changes. By the same token, the 1985 Conference should not neglect that aspect of 
women's potential in elaborating strategies to follow-up the activities undertaken 
during the Decade. 

77. He endorsed the idea contained in the Programme of Action for the Second Half 
of the United Nations Decade for Women to the effect that peace, security and 
national independence were prerequisites for the promotion of the equal rights of 
both sexes. Accordingly, it could be said equality was both the prerequisite and 
the result of participation of women in national efforts to achieve independence, to 
strengthen peace and to ensure development: while a country's political system, 
legislation and institutions determined de jure equality, it was women who 
established their own de facto equality by participating in social, political and 
economic affairs and thereby confirming their importance to the nation. The 
Conference should give careful consideration to that idea. 

78. He welcomed the speedy entry into force of the Convention on the Elimination of 
All Forms of Discrimination against Women and was waiting for the major Powers that 
called themselves models of democracy to ratify the instrument without delay. 

79. Vietnamese women, enriched by the experience of the struggle for national 
liberation, were continuing to defend their homeland against the war of attrition 
being waged by the hegemonists and were fervently participating in activities 
directed towards maintaining world peace and strengthening friendly relations 
between all peoples. Vietnamese women occupied an important place in the country's 
economic and social development: 55 per cent of agricultural workers, 45 per cent 
of workers and employees, 21.77 per cent of deputies to the National Assembly, 
64 per cent of health workers, 63 per cent of teachers and 31 per cent of scientific 
and technical personnel were women. The Constitution and Vietnamese laws guaranteed 
the equality of both sexes in all areas. The State consulted the Union of 
Vietnamese Women and took into account its recommendations in drawing up laws and 
policies concerning women. In particular, the State sought to create the necessary 
conditions to translate the equality of their rights into practice, inter alia, by 
encouraging studies and promoting the establishment of maternity clinics, day-care 
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centres and kindergartens. In the southern part of the country, women and women's 
organizations were helping the State to eliminate the severe social problems 
inherited from the old regime: former prostitutes had, for the most part, returned 
to a healthy, dignified way of life, thanks to the efforts of rehabilitation 
centres, and orphanages had taken in orphans. Many foreign dignitaries and women's 
organizations had observed firsthand the progress achieved in connection with the 
advancement of women. The Vietnamese people and women were proud of their still 
modest achievements and were convinced that they had chosen the right path. They 
were therefore looking towards the future with confidence. The Socialst Republic of 
Viet Nam had signed the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination 
against Women and had acceded to it. Moreover, Viet Nam would actively participate 
in preparations for the 1985 World Conference, particularly at the forthcoming 
meeting of the States of Asia and the Pacific, and hoped in that way to contribute 
to the success of the Conference. 

80. Miss EMARA (Egypt) pointed out that political conflicts affected, and therefore 
concerned, women just as much as men and that women and children were the first 
victims of armed conflicts and of policies of racial discrimination, whethen in 
southern Africa, in the occupied Arab territories or in Lebanon. The proclamation 
of the United Nations Decade for Women had constituted a new stage in efforts to 
ensure the advancement of women and had made it possible to establish the necessary 
legislative and administrative framework for the undertaking. However, despite the 
progress achieved, a great deal remained to be done, and the 1985 Conference should 
help to define new measures to be implemented after 1985. The objectives of the 
Decade (employment, health and education) should be accompanied by efforts to 
improve the status of women in rural areas. 

81. Egypt, which was a member of the Commission on the Status of Women, had 
participated in the preparatory work for the Conference and would spare no effort in 
seeking to ensure its full success. In that connection, she hoped that the list of 
documents proposed for the Conference would not be considered to be final, because 
additional reports might possibly be needed in the next two years. 

82. Egypt noted with satisfaction that the International .Research and Training 
Institute for the Advancement of Women had successfully completed its crucial 
formative period, and she fully supported its programme of work. She was convinced 
that the Institute's research and training activities would help to improve 
understanding of the role of women in development and to ensure their full 
participation in that area. Egypt was pleased to host the international seminar 
organized by the Institute on "Women and the International Drinking Water Supply and 
Sanitation Decade", which would be held at Ismailia from 12 to 15 March 1984. The 
seminar had the threefold objective of indicating the cause of the problems 
confronting women at the regional level, of reaching a global consensus on the most 
meaningful approaches to address such problems and of generating interregional and 
international support for national efforts to solve those problems. In view of the 
importance of the Institute and the general interest in attaining its objectives, 
the international community should give the Institute its full support, particularly 
at the financial level. In that connection, she pointed out that Egypt had recently 
announced the amount of its 1984 contribution to the United Nations Trust Fund for 
the Institute. 
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83. Miss AVOKI (Zaire) praised the efforts made by governmental and 
non-governmental organizations, by United Nations agencies and by Governments to 
implement the recommendations of the Programme of Action for the Second Half of the 
United Nations Decade for Women. 

84. Reviewing the main activities Zaire had undertaken in the context of the 
Decade, she pointed out that a far-reaching public information campaign concerning 
the national programme of action for the Decade for Women had been launched in 
January 1983 with the ultimate goal of encouraging women to participate more 
actively in national development. A series of radio and television programmes had 
been broadcast on the basic aspects of child care, hygiene, nutrition and 
agriculture. The month of May 1983 had been proclaimed salongo month, or special 
work month and during that time all Zairian women had helped to clean hospitals, 
orphanages, old-age homes and cemeteries. 

85. A number of studies had been undertaken at the national and regional levels. 
For instance, the General Secretariat on the Status of Women had played an active 
part in the studies undertaken on the reform of education and on the reform of 
Zairian laws. Similarly, the Economic Commission for Africa had studied the legal 
status of women in the countries of the Economic Community of the Great Lakes 
Countries, and two Zairian experts, working in co-operation with UNESCO experts, 
were examining the possibility of setting up a documentaton, information and 
research centre on women. Lastly, Zairian customs that tended to impede the 
advancement of women were also being studied. 

86. The General Secretariat on the Status of Women, the Economic Cooonission for 
Africa (ECA) and the MULPOCs had organized a joint training seminar on the 
techniques of project elaboration, execution and evaluation, and seminars on the 
World Movement of Mothers and on agricultural statistics had been held at Kinshasa 
in May and February 1983, respectively. Several meetings had been devoted to the 
different problems posed by the integration of women in development. For example, a 
representative of the General Secretariat on the Status of Women had attended the 
meeting of the African Regional Co-ordinating Committee in April 1983. In addition, 
the governmental agency responsible for agriculture and for the implementation of 
the Plan had convened meetings on the collection of data concerning development 
indicators, and the General Secretariat on the Status of Women would submit a number 
of draft resolutions it had elaborated to the preparatory meetings for the UNESCO 
General Conference which would deal, among other things, with the Decade for Women. 

87. Several missions had been carried out for the purpose of studying innovative 
ideas which could help to improve the implementation of the Programme of Action for 
the Decade. For example, missions had visited the United States and Brazzavile 
(June 1983), where a Zairian delegation had studied the fabric market in connection 
with a project on traditional fabric printing techniques. 

88. Mention should be made of the peasant women's co-operative project at Manenga, 
to which UNICEF was providing financial assistance, and the project for the training 
of health educators and the vocational training of women to be undertaken at the 
Continuing Education Centre in Kisangani and to be funded in part by UNICEF and 
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UNESCO. UNICEF had funded feasibility studies for a textile dyeing co-operative and 
the International Labour Office had financed a women's training seminar in that 
field. 

89. In spite of the country's economic difficulties, the Zairian Government had 
decided to devote a considerable part of its budget to such activities in order to 
emphasize the importance that it accorded to the Decade for Women. It confidently 
appealed to international organizations to support it in its task. 

90. Zaire had signed the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Discrimination against Women at Copenhagen on 17 July 1980 and would ratify it in 
the near future. The Zairian Government called upon those States which had not yet 
done so to sign the Convention and thus contribute to the promotion of equality, 
development and peace. 

91. Mrs. VANNO (Thailand) said that her country attached great importance to the 
success of the forthcoming World Conference and had participated actively in the 
first session, held at Vienna, of the Commission on the Status of Women acting as 
the preparatory body for the Conference. She hoped that the report of the 
Commission (A/CONF.ll6/PC/9), which contained very constructive recommendations, 
would be adopted by the Committee. 

92. Thailand, desiring to prepare for the Conference documentation of a high 
quality which could help to identify future-oriented strategies, had entrusted an 
interministerial committee with the task of replying to the questionnaire on the 
status of women which it had received several months earlier. The Economic and 
Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) was co-operating closely in the 
preparation of that document. Thailand was convinced that the ESCAP regional 
preparatory meeting, which would take place at Tokyo from 26 to 30 March 1984, would 
make a useful contribution to the Conference. 

93. In Thailand, women held posts of responsibility in Government as well as in 
business, and made up a large part of the work force, particularly in agriculture. 
The fifth Five Year Economic and Social Development Plan for 1982-1986 acknowledged 
the role of women in development and was aimed at improving their status, 
particularly in the fields of education and training, health care and nutrition, 
employment and participation in political life. The Thai Government had also 
established a national committee for the advancement of women, made up of Government 
officials, representatives of relevant non-governmental organizations and women 
members of the National Assembly, and had entrusted it with co-ordinating policies, 
guidelines and information activities concerning the advancement of women in 
Thailand. That committee would also organize Thailand's participation in the World 
Conference in 1985. 

94. Thailand welcomed the projects implemented by the Voluntary Fund for the United 
Nations Decade for Women with a view to improving the status of the women in several 
developing countries. It was happy to announce a contribution of $US 3,000 to that 
Fund and anticipated contributing to the special fund for the preparation of the 
world conference. 
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95. Her delegation supported the proposal of the Assistant Secretary-General for 
Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs that the senior women's programme 
officer posts at the regional commissions should, when their present funding 
expired, be converted into permanent posts: the regional commissions, and 
particularly ESCAP should henceforth emphasize the social field, and that such a 
measure would make it possible to ensure the continuity of regional women's 
programmes after the World Conference. 

96. Mr. CORTI (Argentina) said that, in order to evaluate a programme such as that 
implemented during the United Nations Decade for Women, it was necessary to ask what 
had been the goals of the Decade, and what had been the situation at the outset and 
at the end. The goal of the Decade had been to bring about increased awareness on 
the part of international public opinion and to seek solutions to the problem. In 
1975, women had been in a situation of inequality compared with men in social, 
political and economic terms as well as in such fields as eduGation, employment, and 
health, and inequality deeply engrained in cultural habits which were broadly 
similar in all societies regardless of their level of development. The situation of 
women at the end of the Decade was virtually unchanged. His delegation felt, 
nevertheless, that the Decade had been a success: unlike other decades, such as 
those dedicated to development or to the struggle against racism, the United Nations 
Decade for Women had brought about a universal heightening of awareness which was in 
itself encouraging. It was also encouraging to note that, because of the proposals 
and initiatives of Member States, non-governmental organizations and the specialized 
agencies of the United Nations, it would be possible to continue efforts undertaken 
in fields which experience had shown to be priority areas. Such a new clarification 
of objectives, together with the determination to attain them, would make it 
possible to compensate for the lack of resources. Moreover, better co-ordination of 
activities among United Nations bodies, regional organizations and specialized 
agencies would make it possible to avoid duplication. 

97. In the view of his delegation, the most interesting activities, and therefore 
those most worthy of being continued, were those of the Intergovernmental Committee 
for Migration, which concerned itself with the tragic and little understood 
situation of migrant and refugee women. 

98. He welcomed the fact that, in spite of the difficult process of relocation from 
New York to Santo Domingo, the International Research and Training Institute for the 
Advancement of Women had not neglected its task which was to promote the advancement 
of women. Advantage should be taken of the reorganization of the Institute to 
increase the number of members of the Board of Trustees and, moreover, to make it 
possible for the full gamut of opinion to be represented there. So that the 
Institute would be able to cover the additional expenses that such a measure would 
entail, it could be decided that the travel expenses of the representative of the 
Secretary-General and of the representatives of the regional economic commissions 
should henceforth be borne by the United Nations Secretariat. While the first 
President of the Board of Trustees had been nominated by the Secretary-General, the 
next President should be elected by the Board itself, since the holder of that 
office was the representative of a Member State and was in no way subordinate to the 
Secretary-General. Such changes would make it possible for the Institute to become 
a purely technical body to which all those who had need of or who wished to 
contribute to its activities could have recourse. 

The meeting rose at 6.30 p.m. 




